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JUNE 29, 2023


The regular monthly business meeting of the Summit Township Sewer Authority was called to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 9:05 a.m. at the Sewer Authority Building, 8890 Old French Road, Erie, Pennsylvania.

Present: Chris Fette, Chairman; Mark Welka, Treasurer; Laban Marsh, Secretary; Michael Andrus, Asst. Secretary; William C. Steff, P.E., Manager; Solicitor George Joseph, The Quinn Law Firm; Jeff Kordes, P.E., Greenman-Pedersen; Chris Hodge, Asst. Project Manager/GIS Technologist; and Caitlyn Haener-Schwab, Administrative Supervisor. Absent: Michael Rose, Vice Chairman. Visitors: Ryan Miles and Theron Miles, Terra Works, Inc.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the minutes of the May 25, 2023, Regular Business Meeting. Vote 4/0.

Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 4/0.
Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the Expenditure Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 4/0.
OLIVER ROAD CONTRACT #1 DESIGN BUILD DISCUSSION
Ryan Miles, President, Terra Works, Inc., presented the Board with a written proposal to adjust the design and build under the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Replacement Project. Manager Steff explained to the Board that he, Engineer Kordes, and Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge met with Terra Works on June 28, 2023, to discuss Terra Works proposal to reroute the sanitary sewer path. The proposed plan is to install a new line under I-90, obtain new easements on private property (8066 Old Oliver Road and Cracker Barrel at 7810 Interstate Drive), and terminate at a manhole north of Burger King (7800 Peach Street). Manager Steff explained that the proposed plan has the following benefits: the route is 1,000 ft shorter, no bypass pumping is required, the new path avoids the retaining wall issue at Country Fair (8080 Peach Street), it will avoid disrupting the entrance ramp to I-90, eliminate the risks involved in disturbing the underground utility cluster at Peach Street and I-90, and is estimated to be within the remaining contract budget. R. Miles explained that the new plan will specifically mitigate the disruption to the Scott properties that will occur under the current plan to open-cut through existing easements in the I-HOP parking lot at 8040 Peach Street. R. Miles proposed that a change order to the existing contract could include “not to exceed” language, to cap the cost for the Authority. Manager Steff asked Terra Works how long the new plan will take to develop. Theron Miles responded that Terra Works will survey the area and they will need access to STSA maps and data; Terra Works already has the original CAD work. T. Miles explained that the survey will take one week and then they will work with EADS Group to expedite the redesign. T. Miles explained that Terra Works will confirm elevations to see if they can use any of the existing easements, but preliminary data indicates that the new plan will significantly  increase the slope of the pipe, which will increase capacity in the same sized pipe. T. Miles explained that future upsizing of the new pipe under I-90 will be impossible because the proposed casing can only accommodate a 15” pipe. Discussion ensued.
Manager Steff advised that he will need exhibits to approach Scott Enterprises for an easement at Cracker Barrel. Terra Works proposed that they could start boring under I-90 while the easements are in progress. The Board expressed concern that it is too risky to start boring prior to getting the easements. The Board is in favor of the redesign proposal. Solicitor Joseph advised that Board action is not necessary to approve of the redesign concept. The next step is that Terra Works should develop a Change Order for Oliver Road Gravity Contract #1. Once the Change Order has been reviewed by the Authority Engineer, it can be presented to the Board for approval. 

R. Miles and T. Miles thanked the Board and left the meeting at 10:23 a.m.

SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Joseph reported that he advised Manager Steff regarding the traffic control plan for the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Replacement Contract #1 for the construction plan under the current contract. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he placed a lien for delinquent sewer rental fees on the Wokulich property at 125 Marchmont Drive. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he advised Manager Steff on issues related to Old Perry Highway Contract #2 for electrical work.

Solicitor Joseph reported that he transmitted the Banister Developer Agreement to Manager Steff. Solicitor Joseph added that the Banister Agreement had to be modified from the standard developer agreement due to extra-territorial issues to connect the property at 3301 Flower Road in McKean Township. Manager Steff added that he will reach out to McKean officials once he and Solicitor Joseph have finished drafting an extra-territorial agreement. Solicitor Joseph reported that he has started drafting an agreement to propose to McKean Township.
ENGINEER’S REPORT
Engineer Kordes reported that the DEP has approved closing the New Road Wetlands Mitigation permit. Engineer Kordes explained that the permit is closed, but not terminated, because the permit will remain on file to show the work that was done at the site, per DEP standard procedures. 

Engineer Kordes reported that Konzel Construction has completed construction and will begin restoration under the Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01. Engineer Kordes added that there was a grading issue at the future tank site that Konzel has resolved by regrading and seeding. Engineer Kordes reports that Konzel has submitted two progress applications for payment. Engineer Kordes reports that he has been in contact with the manufacturer regarding the issue with the flume vault discussed at the prior meeting. Engineer Kordes has reviewed both payment applications and recommends: Payment #4 in the amount of $38,095.00 and Payment #5 in the amount of $164,686.68. 

Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve Payment Application #4 by Konzel Construction for Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01 in the amount of $38,095.00. Vote 4/0. 

Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Payment Application #5 by Konzel Construction for Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01 in the amount of $164,686.68. Vote 4/0. 

Engineer Kordes reported that the Old Perry Relief Electrical Contract 2022-02 is estimated to cost $23,500. The PA Dept. of Labor & Industry requires that projects over $22,500 will require formal bidding and any project between $12,200 and $22,499 requires telephone quotes. Since the estimate is so close to the quotation/bidding threshold, GPI has contacted Geiger Electric, Keystone Electric, and Church & Murdock Electric for quotes to determine whether the fair market price of the contract will actually be under the formal bidding threshold requirement. 
Engineer Kordes reported that Konzel Construction has started restoration under the Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03. Konzel has not submitted a payment application for this meeting. Engineer Kordes relayed that the inspector found one lateral that needed to be corrected. 
Engineer Kordes reported regarding the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract #1 that Ravan Air has concluded mapping for the investigation to identify defective pipe previously installed by Terra Works under the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract. Engineer Kordes reported that GPI has received the data gathered by Ravan and will plot the data into the design plans to recommend next steps. 
Engineer Kordes reported that Ray Showman has submitted Payment Application #4 under the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3. Engineer Kordes reported that the lift station is complete except for the electrical work. Engineer Kordes has reviewed and recommends Ray Showman’s Payment Application #4 in the amount of $123,923.77. Manager Steff added that Penelec is requiring the Authority to pay $26,006.94 for three new transformers. Manager Steff explained that, even though the new station will have the same configuration of voltage and phases, Penelec determined that the transformers installed in 1991 are no longer adequate for the electrical load at the station and other improvements for clearance and looping are also required to bring the area up to current National Electric Code standards. Manager Steff explained that Penelec’s construction schedule is likely to delay Showman. Manager Steff advised the Board that if Showman is delayed by Penelec, Showman will request reimbursement from the Authority for additional bypass pumping. Discussion ensued. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve Payment Application #4 by Ray Showman for Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $123,923.77. Vote 4/0.

Engineer Kordes explained that he reviewed Change Order #3 for cleanout access and he recommends Board approval of the Change Order on Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $799.89.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve Change Order #3 by Ray Showman for Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $799.89. Vote 4/0.

Engineer Kordes reported that he has worked on the National Fuel Gas sewer extension on Robison Road reimbursement calculation, as directed at the prior meeting. 
Engineer Kordes reported that he has been reviewing notes from the prior GPI inspector regarding the Calamar project on Robison Road. Engineer Kordes spoke to the inspector who indicated that a subcontractor installed the sewer but left the job site due to nonpayment prior to mandrill testing. 

Engineer Kordes reported that he has been working with the Authority to provide old permits and drawings by Hill Engineering and GPI to the Authority from past projects. 
Engineer Kordes reported that Rustic Ridge has substantially completed construction and pressure testing is done. Engineer Kordes explained that mandrill testing is pending, and the manhole castings must be installed prior to vacuum testing. 

MANAGER’S REPORT
Assistant Project Manager Hodge began a presentation on Private and Public Side Defects. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge explained that the Authority’s current Rules and Regulations are not restrictive enough to protect the system from damage by unqualified contractors. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge cited examples of faulty installation to the system including unglued pipes, flooded trenches, slope issues, over-dug pipes, offset joints, and improperly installed gaskets. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge explained that the damage also increases costs to the Authority due to inflow and infiltration, hiring contractors to make repairs, and Authority personnel time. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge emphasized that inflow and infiltration costs the Authority thousands of dollars annually to investigate, repair, transport, and treat. 
Problem #1: Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge explained that other utilities do not allow unqualified contractors to tap into their main lines, and the Authority should have policies to protect the sewer main lines because plumbers are not excavators, excavators are not plumbers, and only contractors who are skilled plumbers and excavators are qualified to work on the main lines. To address Problem #1, Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge proposed that the Authority should provide stubs for all residential connections to the system. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge recommended that the Board should amend the Rules & Regulations to include language to the effect of “sewer is only available to a property when a lateral stub exists. If one does not exist, the Authority shall provide it. All costs associated with the engineering and installation of a new lateral stub shall be borne by the requestor and paid in full prior to installation.” Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge recommends that the Authority will contract with a competent mainline contractor, with insurance, to perform all work associated with the connection to the public sewer system. The Authority will comply with quotation and bidding requirements under Act 90. The Authority will get any Road Occupancy Permits or Highway Occupancy Permits, and the stubs will be completed within 120 days. 
Problem #2: Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge explained that the Authority has identified numerous, costly problems with private laterals and the Authority should have policies to aimed at improving the quality of construction of private laterals because homeowners are neither plumbers nor excavators. To address Problem #2, Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge proposed that the Authority should establish minimum qualifications for contractors to be permitted for private lateral construction. Asst. Project Mgr. Hodge recommended that the Board should amend the Rules & Regulations to include language to the effect of “lateral construction is only to be performed by skilled, professional plumbers with previous lateral construction experience. All plumbers not previously on record with having done lateral construction within Summit Township shall be required to provide three references proving prior experience. Documentation must be included with references showing details of the previous lateral installation, including locations.” 

Discussion ensued. Solicitor Joseph recommended that the Authority could adopt the language proposed to establish minimum qualifications for permits granted for the Connection Assistance Project. Solicitor Joseph advised that changes to the Rules and Regulations will be required to adopt the proposed policies for all permits going forward. The Board is in favor of the policy changes and directed Manager Steff to work with Solicitor Joseph to draft changes to the Rules and Regulations for Board review. 

Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to apply the following policy to all permits for new connections under the Connection Assistance Project: “lateral construction is only to be performed by skilled, professional plumbers with previous lateral construction experience. All plumbers not previously on record with having done lateral construction within Summit Township shall be required to provide three references proving prior experience. Documentation must be included with references showing details of the previous lateral installation, including locations.” Vote 4/0. 
Manager Steff presented the drafted Budget for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 as it was distributed all Board Members prior to the meeting. Manager Steff explained that, although the 2021 Ten Year Capital Plan planned a rate increase for this year, the Authority has been the recipient of some grant funds and some projects have been delayed. Manager Steff advised that a rate increase is not recommended or included in the budget at this time, but his recommendation may change depending on potential grant awards in the future that might ignite new construction projects. Solicitor Joseph advised that the Board can pass a rate increase any time, even if they pass a budget without a rate increase at this meeting. Manager Steff explained that the budget also includes wage increases for the employees based on cost of living and individual merit, as described in the annual letter to the Auditors. Discussion ensued. 

Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to adopt the Budget for Fiscal Year 2023 – 2024 without a rate increase. Vote 4/0. 

Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the 2023-2024 Wage Letter to the auditors for Chairman Fette’s signature. Vote 4/0. 

NEW BUSINESS 
With no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Andrus motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Welka. Vote 4/0.
Chairman Fette adjourned the meeting at 11:48 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by,
Caitlyn Haener-Schwab

Administrative Supervisor   
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